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Acconunodating 
and Managing Municipal Infrastructure 
Investments in Calgary 
by Marjorie Young, MCIP * 

THE POPUIATION OF CALGARY has grown from the 1,000 who 
lived here in 1884, when the town was first incorporated, to the current 
figure of more than 876,500. With its history punctuated by cycles of 
boom and bust, Calgary experiences a reasonably consistent rate of 
natural increase, with variation generated by changes in net in
migration (see Figure 1). 

Figure 1. Calgary's Population Change 1990-2000 

• This article was 
assembled with the 
assistance of Barb 
Koch MCIP, Decker 
Shields, and Darrell 
Burgess. 
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In the past, Calgary's reliance on the 
energy and agricultural sectors caused 
most change. Recent growth also reflects 
Calgary's relative economic attractiveness 
in the province, the nation, and the world . 
Given this history, Calgary understands the 
importance of managing growth and 
change. 

Calgary's approach 
Many recent articles on "smart growth" 
introduce the element of trying to limit or 
control the amount of growth , or to create 
rules that dictate the type, character, and 
location of growth. Calgary's history has 
demonstrated that the factors influencing 
the rate of growth change over time, mak
ing them difficult to predict and impervi
ous to municipal efforts to control growth 

in an absolute sense. Therefore, Calgary's 
policies do not seek to limit or control rates 
of growth, but rather attempt to accom
modate growth and change, and then to 
manage and coordinate municipal infra
structure investments to encourage the 
efficient and appropriate location of 
growth. 

The city's strategy for growth manage
ment is not a set of rules, but a dynamic 
set of policies and processes guided by the 
values of orderliness , efficiency, and effec
tiveness. Decision-making occurs in the 
context of current growth rates, growth 
expectations, opportunities, and financial 
capability. 

Since the mid-1950s, Calgary has accom-
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modated urban growth within its bound
aries under a single-tier urban government. 
This "uni-city" approach means that a sin
gle municipal council is responsible for all 
decisions relating to growth and change in, 
and relationships between, the downtown, 
the inner city, and suburbs both old and 
new (see map below). 

Calgary Urban Structure 
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Courtesy of the City 
of Calgary In Alberta, provincial legislation delegates 

full responsibility for land-use policy deci
sions to the municipal level, with no out
side avenues of appeal. 

In terms of land-use regulation, Calgary 
has adopted a system of development 
control that attempts to combine the cer
tainty of a zoning system with the flexibil
ity of a customized approach. As a result, 
the planning system has a fair degree of 
responsiveness to changes in rates of 
growth and development. 

Calgary's growth management strategy 
has several components (see Figure 2). 

Figure 2. Information and Policy 
Tools Used in Growth Management 
Decision-Maki rig 
• Municipal Development Plan 

• Sustainable Suburbs Study 

• Employment Centers Policy 

• Community-based area plans 

• Subject-based plans and policies 

• Calgary Civic Census 

• Calgary Economic Outlook 

• Residential Short-Term Growth 
Management Strategy 

• Industrial Short-Term Growth 
Management Strategy 

• "Work In Progress" - longer-term 
growth management strategy 

• Transportation Infrastructure 
Investment Plan 

• Capital budget process 

However, it is the interplay of these infor
mation items, and the decision-making 
process attached to them, that results in 
the growth and form of the city. 

Monitoring supply and 
forecasting demand 
One important component of the city's 
approach to growth and change is its pol
icy to have at least a thirty-year supply of 
developable land within its jurisdiction. 
The City of Calgary works in collaboration 
with its rural neighbours to establish 
future growth directions for the urban 
centre, and to indicate the directions of 
future annexation. 

Further policies require the municipal 
development plan to cover a minimum 
twenty-year supply of land, and at least a 
fifteen-year supply of land available by 
approved suburban plans. These policies 
ensure a planned supply of residential and 
industrial land, and offer some predictabil
ity to the location, type, and intensity of 
development. 

The city tracks actual land absorption 
through its short-term (five-year) growth 
management strategies, and endeavours 
to ensure a minimum three- to five-year 
land supply with municipal infrastructure 
services in place. 

The city is currently creating a listing of 
the cost of municipal services in ten-year 
and fifteen-year time frames for new 
development areas in growth corridors . 
The city is now of a size that we must 
consider the downstream impacts of sub
urban growth on service delivery. We will 
develop a process for integrating such 
information into the decision-making 
process. 

This sequence of policy gives Calgary the 
flexibility to adapt to wide variations in 
growth rates while ensuring sufficient 
choice in the marketplace. 
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Redevelopment and 
intensification 
Calgary has several policies that encour
age the efficient and effective use or re
use of the land base, while at the same 
time encouraging healthy, liveable com
munities . Other policies require growth to 
be contiguous to the existing built area. 

Calgary has been fortunate to have a 
strong and active downtown. Long-stand
ing policies encouraging residential devel
opment in and near the downtown are 
now being realized, thereby supporting 
the continued retail and commercial via
bility of the downtown, while offering 
opportunities to reduce auto dependency. 
Private-sector investments range from 
townhouse formats to point towers. 
Recently, the city has become actively 
involved as landowner and joint venture 
partner in developing the east end of the 
downtown , in order to offer further 
opportunity for social and economic diver
sity in the downtown environment. 

Recent decisions by senior government to 
vacate certain properties have created 
opportunities for major inner-city redevel
opments. The city has adopted policies for 
these areas to foster urban sustainability. 
For example, the Bow Valley Centre site 
will support a variety of housing types in a 
"village" atmosphere, adjacent to light
rail transit and close to the downtown and 
other employment nodes. The first phase 
of redevelopment of Canadian Forces 
Base Calgary by Canada Lands 
Corporation has resulted in a highly suc
cessful mixed-use urban community, with 
subsequent phases promising similar resi
dential success and the addition of an 
employment centre. Both of these rede
velopment initiatives involve a variety of 
housing types, an orientation toward tran
sit use, and a mixture of residential and 
employment opportunities. 

The city continually tracks the capacity of 
its many communities to accommodate 
growth and change in population and 
employment. To enhance its ability to pre
dict changes in occupancy rates, it also 
monitors community life cycles and family 
structure. As communities age and occu
pancy rates fall, the city has policies and 
processes that attempt to stabilize the 
population base through sensitive addition 
of new residential units. Many of the 
communities built before the 1950s and 
60s-once suburbs, but now inner-city 
areas-have managed to stabilize or even 
increase their population base over the 
last ten years. Initiatives taken by the 
development industry to introduce infill, 
lofts , and smaller-format multifamily 
developments close to transit stations, 
have all contributed to this new urban 
fabric. Citizens and communities actively 
participate to ensure the quality and sensi
tivity of these developments. 
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Development in the new 
suburbs 
Despite successful development and rede
velopment within the built area of the 
city, over 90 per cent of new growth is 
still accommodated in new suburbs (see 
Figure 3) . Influencing growth in the city, 
therefore, means influencing the suburbs. 

In 1995, Calgary adopted its policy for 
"sustainable suburbs," the purpose of 
which is to encourage suburban commu
nities that are attractive to all ages and 
lifestyles, sensitive to their environment, 
and less dependent on the use of auto
mobiles. Many of the "smart growth" 
principles evident in current literature are 
incorporated in Calgary's sustainable sub
urbs policy. Some development industry 
leaders are now working with innovative 
forms of community development that 
involve environmentally sensitive storm
water management systems, as well as 
infrastructure networks designed to 

accommodate a broad range of land uses. 
A turn in the marketplace, driven by 
changes in demographic and economic 
profiles, created a demand for more 
diverse housing types in suburban envi
ronments. As a result, attractive new 
forms of housing have resulted in varia
tions in uses, housing types, and densities 
in Calgary's suburban areas. Monitoring of 
the suburbs indicates that average subur
ban densities in Calgary have increased 
over the last ten years, from between 
twelve and thirteen units per hectare (5.0 
to 5.5 units per acre) to between sixteen 
and seventeen units per hectare (6.5 to 
7.0 units per acre). 

Challenges for planners 
Attempts to manage the dynamics of 
growth and change present many chal
lenges. While planners are accustomed to 
taking a multidisciplinary approach to their 
work, policy development relating to 
infrastructure management demands an 

Figure 3. Anticipating a growing suburban population 

expanded interest and education in capital 
and operational financing, municipal serv
ice provision, land economics, and private
sector decision-making. Municipal plans 
often operate in ten-, fifteen- and twenty
year time frames. Budgets often operate in 
one-year time frames, perhaps in a five
year context. To participate in these areas, 
planners must create linkages between the 
short and long terms, and demonstrate an 
understanding of both "big picture" tar
gets and detailed, near-term implementa
tion programs. They must also understand 
and demonstrate sensitivity to the inter
play required between private and public 
decision-making if results on the ground 
are to be achieved without losing sight of 
longer-term implementation targets. 
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Summary 
By combining policy guidance with a 
strategic approach to the provision and 
timing of municipal infrastructure invest
ment, and with landowner initiative, 
Calgary has managed to incorporate many 
"smart growth " principles into its own 
development and evolution. This approach 
has established a foundation for decision
making processes that remains flexible 
enough to accommodate the variation in 
rates of change that characterize the city's 
history. 
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Sommaire 
En etablissant des modalites comprenant 
une approche strategique de planification 
de calendrier d'investissements dans 
/'infrastructure municipale, Calgary, avec 
/'aide de proprietaires fanciers, est 
parvenue a incorporer plusieurs principes 
de croissance rationnelle dans son 
amenagement. Une telle strategie 
encourage un processus souple de prise de 
decisions capable de composer avec un · 
rythme d'evolution changeant. 
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use-related policy development for the city 

as a whole and for its sub-areas: downtown, 
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